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Hailey School Governing Body Newsletter




November 2016


Introduction
Welcome to this term’s Hailey School Governors’ newsletter. For staff and parents new to the school, this newsletter aims to give you a better idea of the role of the governing body and how it is working with Mrs Davies and staff members to add value to the school. 
In this edition, we will be covering the following:

· The latest school results 

· School plan priorities: 
how we did 2015/16 and what we’re doing 2016/17

· Summer survey results

· Collaboration progress

· Governing body membership

Hailey School Results
Now that most national school performance figures have been released, we have been able to update the table of results for our Foundation, Key Stage 1 (year 2) and Key Stage 2 (year 6) classes on the website. This was the first year that the children had been tested using the new curriculum, which was significantly more challenging, so the results are very pleasing. Do take a look. http://www.hailey.oxon.sch.uk/parent-information/how-we-are-doing/

We are very proud of the good attainment and progress scores that the children achieved. 
All the children at the end of Key stage 1 (year 2) and Key stage 2 (year 6 ) did well, outperforming national averages in reading, writing and maths for expected levels of attainment, with the exception of maths in Key Stage 2 which was only just below. 

In addition, the school performed well at the higher level of attainment, (now called ‘working at greater depth’) across all subjects for Key stage 1, with Key stage 2 either in the range or slightly below.

The Foundation Stage Unit also outperformed the national average again this year on the percentage of children who achieved a good level of development across all the core areas. The school’s phonics score continues to outperform national scores for year two, but year one fell below for the first time for several years. However, the school is confident that this cohort will achieve well compared to national in year two, when they are tested again.

Progress scores were strong, indicating above expected progress for the children’s performance across all subjects between the end of Key stage 1 ( year 2) and the end of Key stage 2 ( year 6). 






The staff have all worked very hard with the children over the last year, and we would like to thank them for all their efforts. 
There is, of course, always room for improvement. The school wants to exceed national averages across all subjects in both key stages and to continue to improve the higher attainment levels (working in greater depth). This is a focus for the school’s plan this year.

School Plan Priorities
We want to update you on our progress against the priorities in our Raising Achievement Plan: the equivalent to a business plan for schools, and outline focus areas for 2016/17.

Priority 1: Leadership
The school has a five year plan, which sets out how we move towards our vision of being the best starting block for children in our care. A key objective for this year was the establishment of our Nursery class from January 2016. The class got off to a great start, and the children settled well, with good feedback from parents. We believe that bringing the Nursery and Reception classes under one unit as part of a 3-11 school has helped children with the transition to Foundation as they are more integrated into the life of the school.

Another objective was to explore collaboration options with other schools, in order to share best practice, drive school improvement and optimise our resources. There is more detail on this later, but a number of options have been looked at and assessed against success criteria drawn up by the governing body. A decision is expected shortly and implementing this will be a key focus for leadership this year.


Two additional leadership achievements should be mentioned. The school underwent two inspections in close succession early in 2016: the Ofsted and the SIAMS (Church of England). The Ofsted report, which judged the school to be Good, highlighted many strengths, particularly amongst the leadership and staff. This was echoed in the SIAMS report, which judged our school to be Outstanding, and not only commented on the quality of teaching, but also on the ethos of the school which we hold so dear, and which we believe supports effective learning.

"Love, tolerance and respect are at the heart of this school resulting in happy, successful children with a strong sense of self worth." SIAMS Inspection Report.

Priority 2: Quality of Teaching and Pupil Outcomes
All our targets for attainment compared to national data were met with the exception of Key Stage 2 maths and Key Stage 2 working in greater depth scores, which were in the range or only slightly below, as noted above.

Targeted support for children and extra teaching initiatives in maths and literacy helped the school perform well. We will continue to push to achieve good progress and attainment for all year groups, across all subjects, so we can move towards our vision of outstanding for the school.
The quality of teaching and pupil engagement in classwork has been closely monitored over the past year, by the Head Teacher and independent advisors, and was judged to be good across the school, and in over half of the criteria outstanding. This is particularly pleasing, given the huge changes in the curriculum, and the higher standards expected from all our children. Our creative curriculum is engaging pupils, and the support of parents with homework, reading and topic work has been vital.
 






Investment in the training and professional development of our staff will continue and collaboration with other schools in and beyond the Witney Schools Partnership will help us achieve an even higher proportion of outstanding teaching.
Priority 3: Behaviour and Safety
Results from school parent and pupil surveys show that Hailey School continues to provide outstanding levels of behaviour, attendance and safety, and that our school values of love and tolerance are supported strongly by the school community. Our attendance record (putting us in the top 10% of schools) continues to provide benefits for children’s wellbeing and development, as well as their learning. A particular focus last year was building a sense of independence, resilience and confidence amongst our pupils to help them prepare for the next stage of their education and later life. A new Pupil Voice programme was introduced to support this and surveys suggest that progress has been made. A new programme called ‘Growth Mindset’ will be introduced to develop this further this year.

Priority 4: Spiritual, Social, Moral, Physical & Cultural Development
The school aims to balance academic progress with the development of healthy, confident and caring children through a diverse offering of sports, cultural and spiritual activities, in close coordination with the church. Last year a number of initiatives were run in the school: Anti-bullying week, National Sports week, One-World week, Arts Week and Health & Safety week, as well as the diverse topic activities and school visits that each class enjoys each term. In addition, there were a number of inter-school sports competitions that the children took part in, and the start of the ‘Young Leaders Programme:’ taking children from years 5 and 6 to help staff run lunchtime sports activities for pupils at the school. 

2016 will continue to provide diverse experiences for our children, including a range of after-school clubs, visits and visitors. Continued emphasis will be placed on the importance of physical wellbeing and on developing opportunities for children to plan and lead collective worship to enhance their understanding of Anglican traditions.


Parent Survey
Last summer, we sent out some short parent and pupil surveys, supplementing the main surveys we conducted at the start of the year, to get feedback on particular areas in our Raising Achievement Plan. From now on, the main school survey will take place in the summer, so we can see how planned activities during the school year are impacting results. 

We received some very positive messages:


· 100% of parents said their child was happy at the school, that their child made good progress  at the school and that staff encouraged their child to become mature and independent

· 85% were happy with the marking and feedback they got on school work and homework: a good improvement compared to earlier in the year which we think may be partly a result of the parent session on how staff mark work and how we feedback to children

· 94% believed there was a good range of activities that their child found enjoyable and interesting and they would recommend the school to another parent

Main areas for improvement listed were around homework/school work communication and ensuring the most able were stretched, and these are incorporated into the school plan.







Pupil Survey
The main results were as follows:

· 98% of all children say their lessons are interesting and fun and that they think it is a good school

· 92% of upper and lower juniors and 94% of infants and foundation say other children are friendly

· 94% of upper and lower juniors, and 100% of foundation and infants say that even when their work is hard, they don’t give up and they try their best

· 98% of all children say they are encouraged to take part in different aspects of school life ( e.g. sport, music, drama, school council)

These are excellent results and the school continues to encourage the opinions and involvement of the children through Pupil Voice groups.


Collaboration Progress
As previous newsletters have explained, the governing body and leadership team believe it is in the best interests of Hailey School to become part of a formal partnership with other schools. Reports published by the Education Select Committee, drawing on research with school leaders across the country, found significant evidence of the benefits of formal partnerships between schools: not just financial but also in terms of school improvement. The report found that the benefits of being part of a formal group were particularly strong for primary schools, whose smaller size and greater reliance on local authority support were making life for stand-alone schools increasingly difficult. This is particularly true for Hailey School as our own local authority is ceasing to provide many of the services we require. We have therefore decided to join a Multi Academy Trust (MAT). A final recommendation on which MAT to join is currently being discussed. 


The governing body developed a number of success criteria to assess which partnership would be the best fit for Hailey School. These were based on detailed research about how successful MAT’s operate and also drew on surveys from parents, pupils, staff and governors about what things are important to our school community. Each potential partner has been assessed against these criteria to enable us to reach an objective and informed decision. The criteria are as follows:


· Shared Ethos

· Demonstrated Capability for School Improvement

· Strong Central Services & Resources

· Appropriate Governance Model 

· Sustainable Growth Model

· Location ( proximity to facilitate sharing of resources/training etc )


We are ambitious for our pupils and we want to achieve our vision of becoming Outstanding in all areas, whilst protecting our school values and nurturing Christian ethos. In order to do this, we need to find ways to make our budget work harder, and seek out opportunities to expand our staff’s training and professional development. Sharing resources with other schools, gaining access to additional expertise and providing stability of governance are key objectives for us in increasingly volatile times.


We would like parents and staff to let us know of any issues important to you as we move into the final stages of this process, so we can ensure we are taking account of your opinions or concerns. 

We would ask parents and staff to write to the head teacher or chair of the governing body or arrange a meeting. Once a favoured route has been chosen, Mrs Davies and the governing body will hold two Q&A forums: one for staff and one for parents, to present details about the MAT and to give people a further chance to raise any questions or concerns they may have. 

Parents and staff can find out about what this means for them and the children, what changes they can expect and ask any other questions they may have. As this is a decision that will affect the school and its community for the long term, we would encourage as many people as possible to attend.
 
We hope you are excited by the opportunities we believe joining a MAT will present. The process is likely to take several months, but our aim is to be up and running by the new school year. We will keep you informed of decisions and communicate our recommendation shortly.

Governing Body Membership
We welcome several new members to our governing body: Judie Miskimmin-Jones, our new parent governor, Sharon Jenkins, our new staff governor, Graham Simpson, our new co-opted governor and Sam Amy, our new associate member. Although we currently have no vacancies, we are always looking for future governors so if you are aware of any friends or family who may be interested, do please ask them to get in touch.



Co-opted



Foundation
Sue Haywood (Chair)


Anne-Marie Fisher


Roger Cantwell


Rev Neil Traynor
Helen Bridge



Staff

Sorcha Dyer



Sharon Jenkins
Eve Smith
Graham Simpson
County 



Head Teacher

Parent
Marjorie Ottley


Debbie Davies

Judie Miskimmin-Jones 

Associate Member

       
Clerk


Nola Kinnear
Sam Amy 



Liz Jarrett

Matthew Anderson
                                                                                                          Matteo Convento


We hope you found this newsletter informative. Any comments on how it could be improved would be gratefully received; please email office.3123@hailey.oxon.sch.uk fao Eve Smith.
